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ADULTS SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, 20 April 2021 

 
PRESENT – Councillors Curry (Chair), Crumbie, Mrs Culley, Holroyd, Layton, 
M Nicholson, Renton and A J Scott. 
 
APOLOGIES – Councillors Bell and Laing.  
 
ABSENT – Councillor Preston. 
 
OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE – Christine Shields (Assistant Director Commissioning, 
Performance and Transformation), Linda Thirkeld (Assistant Director – Adult Social 
Care), Martin Webster (Workforce Development Manager), and Hannah Fay 
(Democratic Services Officer). 
 

AD31 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

 There were no declarations of interest reported at the meeting. 
 

AD32 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THIS SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE HELD ON 2 MARCH 2021 
 

 Submitted – The Minutes (previously circulated) of the meeting of this Scrutiny 
Committee held on 2 March 2021. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of this Scrutiny Committee held on 2 
March 2021, be approved as a correct record.  
 

AD33 COVID RESPONSE - VERBAL UPDATE 
 

 The Assistant Director, Commissioning, Performance and Transformation provided a 
verbal update on the ongoing response to the Covid-19 pandemic, specifically in 
relation to care home settings and providers.  
 
It was reported that there had been no additional deaths within any care homes 
during the previous two weeks, and that there had been no further outbreaks during 
that period either. It was also reported that visiting was taking place across the board 
within our provider market, with regular testing of visitors and staff in place. 
 
Members heard that 95 per cent of staff within vulnerable services had received their 
first COVID vaccination, with 88 per cent of staff across the entire cohort having had 
their initial vaccination. Members were informed that nearly all care home residents 
had received their second Covid vaccination, with the outstanding residents due to be 
picked up by District Nurses within that following week. 
 
The Assistant Director, Commissioning, Performance and Transformation advised 
that the Council had received a third round of infection control funding, of which the 
majority would be distributed to providers. 
 
Members were keen to know more about how the funding allocation for Rapid Flow 
Testing was to be distributed, and what signposting arrangements were in place to 
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support residents when care home residents passed away during the pandemic.   
 
RESOLVED – That the contents of the update be noted. 
 

AD34 ADULT SOCIAL CARE TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME 
 

 The Director of Children and Adult Services submitted a report (previously circulated) 
to update Members on the progress of the Adults Social Care Transformation 
Programme, which was last reported to this Committee in August 2020.  
 
The submitted report stated that the Care Act provided the context to review and 
implement a new operating model for Adult Social Care services to support the 
delivery of good quality services at a sustainable cost, and that the Transformation 
Programme was enabling the delivery of modern services which are Care Act 
compliant, and work in partnership with people to maximise their individual strengths 
and assets.  
 
The submitted report highlighted that this was rolling programme, and that there were 
currently several projects in progress, with varying degrees of complexity. 
 
Members sought clarification on a number of acronyms used within the report, and 
how resources would be freed up in order to refocus on the projects contained within 
the programme. Members also expressed concerns around the sustainability within 
the care home sector, and enquired as the support that could be offered to ensure 
longevity.  
 
Members were keen to receive feedback on the roll-out of the Care and Support 
Needs Assessment.  
 
Concerns were raised in relation to costs incurred by residents who needed to source 
alternative care arrangements during the pandemic, where their regular care provider 
was unable to attend. Members were advised that addition support had been made 
available from Darlington Association on Disability and agency workers, and, where 
necessary, adjustments would be made to direct payments to reflect this additional 
cost.    
 
RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted. 
 

AD35 DEVELOPING DARLINGTON CARE COLLECTIVE 
 

 The Director of Children and Adult Services submitted a report (previously circulated) 
to provide an outline and overview of the Developing Darlington Care Collective 
(DDCC), including the aims and objectives of the group.  
 
The submitted report provided the concept and rationale for a Care Collective, 
particularly in terms of the drive to ‘make every contact count’ (MECC), and the work 
undertaken to link in with existing volunteers and staff across multi-agency partners 
across the Borough of Darlington, including the work done to link closely with the 
Darlington Partnership and Darlington Cares. 

  
Members were keen to learn whether training was provided to partners in relation to 
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identifying indications of domestic abuse and fuel poverty, and Members were 
pleased to hear that this was something those in the DDCC remained conscious of. 
Members were also keen to ensure that services for those with learning disabilities, 
mental health issues and domiciliary care were incorporated in the DDCC, and were 
reassured that all aspects were included.  

 
Members enquired whether social housing providers were involved and were 
informed that the Council’s Housing Team were participating in the Collective, 
however there were certainly opportunities for other organisations and private 
contractors to be involved too.  
 
RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted. 
 

AD36 REVIEW OF ADULT CARE SERVICES DURING COVID - QUAD OF AIMS 
 

 The Managing Director submitted a report (previously circulated) requesting that 
Members gave consideration to a request received from Councillor Holroyd that a 
Review of Adult Care Services during Covid be added to this Scrutiny Committee’s 
Work Programme.  
 
The submitted report stated that a request had been received from a Member of this 
Committee requesting that this Scrutiny Committee hold a review, in conjunction with 
the Health and Housing Scrutiny Committee, into how the service coped during the 
pandemic, how the service users and their families found them, and any changes 
which need to be made as a result, or any ongoing needs which might be identified, 
to inform ahead of any future waves of coronavirus and associated restrictions / 
lockdowns, or any other future disease outbreak response which may be required.  
 
The submitted report invited Members to make a decision on whether this item should 
be added to its Work Programme, and, if so, how the work should proceed. 
 
RESOLVED – (a) That a Task and Finish Review Group be established to undertake 
the work outlined in the Quad of Aims, and that an invitation be extended to Members 
of the Health and Housing Scrutiny Committee to participate in the work. 
 
(b) That the Work Programme be updated accordingly. 
 

AD37 WORK PROGRAMME 
 

 The Managing Director submitted a report requesting that Members gave 
consideration to the Work Programme items scheduled to be considered by this 
Scrutiny Committee during 2020/21, and to any additional areas that Members would 
like to be included. 
 
RESOLVED – That the current status of the Work Programme be noted. 
 


